U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 20 Jan 2012

## **ALLIED SPRING OFFENSIVES, 1917**

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

## **CONTENTS**

General Sources....p.1 Nivelle Offensive -Vimy Ridge....p.4 -Arras/Second Aisne/Third Champagne....p.6 -Chemin des Dames....p.9 Messines/Wytschaete Ridge...p.9

German troops occupied large sectors of the Western Front at the beginning of 1917. Small but deadly actions accentuated the early months of the year, as war-weary home fronts coped with rising casualties from the stalemated lines. Britons retained confidence in their military leaders as Douglas Haig, architect of the deadly Somme Offensive, was promoted to Field Marshal. The civil government, however, fell and was replaced by a new coalition government under David Lloyd George in Dec 1916.

The French populace lost confidence in both its civil and military leadership. Long-frustrated with Marshal Joffre, Premier Aristide Briand replaced him with Robert Nivelle, but the Briand government fell in March. His replacement, Alexandre Ribot disputed Nivelle's proposal for an Alternative Allied strategy. Instead of attrition and defense, Nivelle advocated smaller, simultaneous attacks, followed by immediate exploitation of success to prevent commitment of enemy reserves.

## **GENERAL SOURCES**

Bilton, David. <u>The German Army at Arras: Rare Photographs from Wartime Archives</u>. Barnsley, England: Pen & Sword, 2008. 208 p. D545.A7.B55.

Bond, Brian, editor. <u>Fallen Stars: Eleven Studies of Twentieth Century Military Disasters</u>. NY: Brassey's, 1991. 264 p. D743.F29. See Chap 3.

Boraston, J.H., editor. Sir Douglas Haig's Despatches. London: Dent, 1919. pp. 85-149. D544.A2.H3.

Buffetaut, Yves. <u>The 1917 Spring Offensives: Arras, Vimy, le Chemin Des Dames</u>. [Translated from the French by Bernard Lepretre] Paris: Histoire & Collections, 1997. 192 p. D545.A7.B8413.

Cave, Nigel. Arras, Vimy Ridge. London: Leo Cooper, 1996. 208 p. D545.A7.C38.

Charteris, John. Field-Marshal Earl Haig. NY: Scribner's, 1929. pp. 266-73. DA69.3.H3.C52.

- Civrieux. The Offensive of 1917. Paris: National Library of Art & History, 1919. 265 p. D544.C5.
- Dewar, George A.B. <u>Sir Douglas Haig's Command, 1915-1918</u>. Vol. 1. London: Constable, 1922. pp. 209-31. D546.D4.
- Doyle, Arthur Conan. <u>The British Campaign in France and Flanders, 1917</u>. NY: Doran, 1919. 313 p. D546.D65v4. See Chap 4.
- "The Experience Gained During the English-French Offensive in the Spring of 1917." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Feb 1918): pp. 597-605. Per.
- Fox, Colin, et. al. <u>Arras to Cambrai: The Kitchener Battalions of the Royal Berkshire Regiment, 1917</u>. Reading, England: U Reading, 1997. 75 p. D547.R33.K583.
- Fox, Frank. <u>Battles of the Ridges: Arras-Messines, March-June 1917</u>. London: Pearson, 1918. 111 p. D545.A7.F65.
- Gibbs, Philip H. <u>From Bapaume to Passchendaele 1917</u>. Toronto: William Briggs, 1918. pp. 87-194. D544.G5.
- Gibbs, Philip H. <u>The Struggle in Flanders on the Western Front, 1917</u>. NY: Doran, 1919. 462 p. D644.G532.
- Kahn, Leo. "Retreat to the Hindenburg Line." <u>History of the First World War</u> (No 9): pp. 2028-37. Per.
- Military Operations, France and Belgium, 1917. 3 vols. Nashville, TN: Battery Press, 1991-1992 reprint of 1940-1948 ed. D521.H5734.
  - Vol. 1: The German Retreat to the Hindenburg Line and the Battles of Arras.

Vol. 2: <u>7<sup>th</sup> June-10<sup>th</sup> November</u>, Messines and Third Ypres (Passchendaele).

Vol. 3: <u>Battle of Cambrai</u>.

Morris, Alan. Bloody April. London: Jarrolds, 1967. 208 p. D545.A7.M6.

Pittman, T.T. "Raids and Counter-Raids." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> [British] (Oct 1938): pp. 503-12; (Jan 1939): pp. 96-108. Per. Gillemont Farm, 10 May; Gouy-Le Catelet, 7 Jun.

"Report on the Offensive Operation of June 21, 1917." Infantry Journal (Jan 1918): pp. 514-18. Per.

Robinson, Phillip D. <u>The Underground War</u>. Barnsley, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2011. E544.R63.

See Vol. 1, Vimy to Arras.

- Ruffin, Henry. <u>Brother Tommy: The British Offensives on the Western Front, January to June, 1917</u>. London: Unwin, 1918. 160 p. D546.R8.
- Spears, E.L. Prelude to Victory. London: Cape, 1940. 640 p. D548.S6.
- Terrraine, John. <u>The Road to Passchendaele: The Flanders Offensive of 1917, A Study of Inevitability</u>. London: Cooper, 1977. 365 p. D542.Y72.T47.

Wolff, Leon. In Flanders Fields: The 1917 Campaign. NY: Viking, 1958. 308 p. D541.W7.

Wynne, Graeme. C. <u>Landrecies to Cambrai: Case Studies of German Offensive and Defensive</u> <u>Operations on the Western Front, 1914-1917</u>. Solihull, England: Helion, 2010. 191 p. D531.W94.

#### **NIVELLE OFFENSIVE**

After "deceptive" artillery preparations forced Germans to reveal their own gun positions, Nivelle proposed that British troops would make preparatory attacks on the northern and southern ends of the 1916 Somme Battlefield (at Bapaume, and Arras with Cambrai as the objective) to draw out German Reserves. French troops would make a concurrent assault north of the Aisne in the Champagne region.

Having faced Nivelle's successful tactics at Verdun the previous year, Erich Ludendorff reconfigured the German defenses, particularly in Champagne, where a defense-in-depth put a third line of troops out of range of Nivelle's "deceptive artillery." German air superiority that spring prevented Allied reconnaissance planes from detecting the development of this "Hindenberg Line," which extended from Arras to Reims west of Cambrai, and Saint-Quentin to Anizy between Soissons and Laon.

Nivelle had 1.2 million men at his disposal. As the attack progressed according to his plan, Ludendorff pulled his troops back, initially as a deception, then fully evacuating Bapaume, Péronne, Noyon, and other towns, halting at the heavily-fortified Hindenburg Line. Nivelle was perplexed, but ordered a British attack at Arras on 9 Apr. Canadian troops took Vimy Ridge at the northern edge of the front. His own attack in the Champagne region was delayed until 16 Apr, allowing German reserves to shift behind the Hindenburg Line. French troops were unsuccessful in their attempt to gain control of the Chemin des Dames, terrain that dominated their sector.

Corda, H. "Evolution in Offensive Methods." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1922): pp. 248-64. Per. Pt. 1 of a 3-part article; covers the Nivelle Offensive.

Delmas, Jean. "The Nivelle Offensive." History of the First World War (No 12): pp. 2105-14. Per.

Fenton, Chauncey L. "The Nivelle Attack." In <u>Campaigns of the World War</u>. Wash, DC: Infantry Association, 1923. pp. 45-60. D521.U5.

\_\_\_\_. <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jun 1923): pp. 729-44. Per.

"The First French Tanks in Action: The Nivelle Offensive, 1917." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1930): pp. 106-12. Per.

"The First French Tanks in Action: Nivelle Offensive." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1930): p. 106. Per.

Hirschfeld, Gerhard, [et al.].. Scorched Earth: The Germans on the Somme, 1914-1918.
[Translation of <u>Die Deutschen an der Somme 1914-</u>1918 by Geoffrey Brooks] South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2009. 217 p. D545.S7.H5713. See Chap. 4.

Keegan, John. "Nivelle Plan." History of the First World War (No 9): p. 2021-27. Per.

Yunker, Stephen F. "'I Have the Formula': The Evolution of the Tactical Doctrine of General Robert Nivelle." <u>Military Review</u> (Jun 1974): pp. 11-25. Per.

#### VIMY RIDGE

- Barris, Theodore. <u>Victory at Vimy: Canada Comes of Age, April 9-12, 1917</u>. Toronto, Canada: Thomas Allen, 2007. 300 p. D545.V5.B37.
- Canada. Veterans Affairs Canada. Public Affairs Directorate. <u>The Vimy Memorial = Le Mémorial</u> <u>de Vimy</u>. Ottawa, Canada: Directorate of Public Affairs, Veterans Affairs Canada = Direction des Affairs Publiques, Affaires des Anciens Combattants Canada, 1984. 24 p. D680.F8.V56.
- Christie, Norm M. <u>The Canadians at Vimy, April 1917</u>: <u>Arleux, April 28<sup>th</sup>, 1917</u>, <u>Fresnoy, May 3<sup>rd</sup></u>, <u>1917</u>: <u>A Social History and Battlefield Tour</u>. In the series <u>For King & Empire</u>. Ottawa, Canada: CEF Books, 2002. 108 p. D545.V5.C47.
- Cook, Tim. "A Proper Slaughter': The March 1917 Gas Raid at Vimy Ridge." <u>Canadian Military</u> <u>History</u> (Spring 1999): pp. 7-23. Per.
- Dieterich, Alfred. "The German 79<sup>th</sup> Reserve Infantry Division in the Battle of Vimy Ridge, April 1917." <u>Canadian Military History</u> (Winter 2006): pp. 69-85. Per.
- Duguid, A. Fortescue. Canada on Vimy Ridge. Ottawa: Queen's Printer, 1964. 14 p. D545.V5.D84.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "The Significance of Vimy." <u>Canadian Defence Quarterly</u> (Jul 1935): pp. 397-402. Per. On the memorial and remembrance.
- Gero, Anthony. "Canadians Play Baseball at Vimy Ridge, May 1917." <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Fall 2005): pp. 123. Per.

- Glover, Michael. <u>Battlefields of Northern France and the Low Countries</u>. London: Guild, 1987. 240 p. D25.5.G56.
- Granatstein, J.L. <u>Hell's Corner: An Illustrated History of Canada's Great War, 1914-1918</u>. Vancouver, BC: Douglas & McIntyre, 2004. 198 p. D547.C2.G73. See Chap. 6.
- Gray, William. "On the Wondrous Tunnels of Vimy Ridge." <u>Army Museum Newsletter</u> No. 23: pp. 15-21. Per.
- Greenhous, Brereton, & Harris, Stephen J. <u>Canada and the Battle of Vimy Ridge, 9-12 April 1917</u>. Ottawa: Dept of National Defence, 1992. 149 p. D545.V5.G73.
- Hayes, Geoffrey; Iarocci, Andrew, & Bechtold, Mike, eds. <u>Vimy Ridge: A Canadian Reassessment</u>. Waterloo, Canada: Wilfred Laurier, 2007. 353 p. D545.V5.V56. Essays on the strategic background, battle and aftermath.
- Holmes, Richard. "Canadian Onslaught at Vimy." <u>History of the First World War</u> (No 10): pp. 2096-104. Per.
- Jennings, Cedric. <u>Canada in the First World War and the Road to Vimy Ridge</u>. Ottawa: Veterans Affairs, 1992. 23 p. D547.C2.J46.
- McKee, Alexander. <u>Vimy Ridge</u>. Toronto: Ryerson, 1966. 242 p. D545.V5.M29. Republished as <u>The Battle of Vimy Ridge</u> (NY: Stein & Day, 1967; D545.V5.M3).
- "The Other Side of the Hill No. XV: The Battle of Vimy Ridge: 9<sup>th</sup> of April 1917." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1936): pp. 51-57. Per.
- "The Other Side of the Hill No. 7: The German Attack at Vimy Ridge, May1916." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1928): pp. 66-77. Per.
- Sheldon, Jack. The German Army on Vimy Ridge, 1914-1917. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2008. 368 p. D545.V5.S54. See Chaps. 6-7.
- Sheldon, Jack, & Cave, Nigel. <u>The Battle for Vimy Ridge-1917</u>. In the series <u>Battleground Arras</u>. Barnsley, England: Pen & Sword, 2007. 240 p. D545.A7.C382.
- Snell, J.M. "Vimy Ridge 1917: A Canadian Easter." <u>Army Quarterly and Defence Journal</u> (Oct 1993): pp. 430-37. Per.
- Tucker, Gilbert N. "Vimy Ridge Country Revisited." <u>Canadian Defence Quarterly</u> (Oct 1927): pp. 55-59. Per. Postwar pilgrimages.

Vaughan, Louis. "Byng of Vimy: An Appreciation." Army Quarterly (Oct 1935): pp. 11-16. Per.

- Worsfeld, C.P. "A Battlefield Tour." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Mar 1935): pp. 104-09. Per. Staff ride format; covers operations at Vimy.
- Wynne, G.C. "The Development of the German Defensive Battle in 1917, and Its Influence on British Defence Tactics." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1937): pp. 15-32. Per. Battles of Arras and Vimy, 9 Apr.

\_\_\_\_\_. "The Wotan Position." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jul 1939): pp. 227-50. Per.

## ARRAS/SECOND AISNE/THIRD CHAMPAGNE

- Andrews, E.M. "Bean and Bullecourt: Weaknesses and Strengths of the Official History of Australia in the First World War." <u>Revue Internationale d'Histoire Militaire</u> 72 (1990): 25-47. Per.
- "The Battle of Arras: Report of R.E. Preparations for the Offensive Operations on 9 April 1917." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Apr 1920): pp. 205-10. Per.
- Caldwell, M.R. "History of the 12<sup>th</sup> Company, Royal Engineers." (Mar 1925): pp. 115-24. Per. Covers Somme, Cambrai and Lens.
- Christie, Norm M. Other Canadian Battlefields of the Great War: Festubert, May 1915: Givenchy, June 1915: Hill 70 & Lens, August 1917: A Social History and Battlefield Tour. In the series For King & Empire. Ottawa, Canada: CEF Books, 2007. 90 p. D547.C2.C47.
- Fox, Colin. <u>Monchy Le Preux</u>. In the series <u>Battleground Europe-Arras</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 2000. 160 p. D545.A7.F648.
- Franks, Norman L.R., Guest, Russell, & Bailely, Frank W. <u>Bloody April-Black September</u>. London: Grub Street, 1995. 314 p. D600.F74.
- Frerk, Friedrich W. <u>Die Arrasschlacht, Aisne- und ChampagneFront</u>. Leipzig: Montanus-Verlag, 1917. 160 p. D544.F7.55.
- Galli, Henry. <u>L'Offensive Francaise de, 1917 (Avril-Mai), de Soissons à Reims</u>. Paris: Garnier Frères, 1919. 259 p. D548.G24.
- "General Mangin." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1935): pp. 131-35. Per.
- Jackson, Geoff. "Anything but Lovely': The Canadian Corps at Lens in the Summer of 1917." Canadian Military History (Winter 2008): pp. 5-20. Per.

- Johnson, J.H. <u>Stalemate!: The Great Trench Warfare Battles of 1915-1917</u>. London: Arms & Armour, 1995. 224 p. D523.J64. See Chap. 5.
- Junger, Ernst. The Storm of Steel. London: Chatto & Windus, 1929. pp. 130-41. D640.J693.
- King, Jere C. Generals and Politicians. Berkeley, CA: UCA, 1952. pp. 140-49. D548.K44.
- Lucas, William E. "Tanks in the World War." Infantry Journal (Oct 1923): pp. 402-11. Per.
- Macksey, Kenneth. "Breakthrough at Arras." <u>History of the First World War</u> (No 10): pp. 2077-95. Per.
- . The Shadow of Vimy Ridge. Toronto: Ryerson, 1965. 264 p. DC801.A79.M32.
- Michelin & Cie. <u>Arras, Lens, Doval and the Battles of Artois</u>. Clermont-Ferrand, France: Michelin, 1920. 128 p. D545.A7.A713.
- Nicholls, Jonathan. <u>Cheerful Sacrifice: The Battle of Arras, 1917</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 1990. 254 p. D545.A7.N52.
- Nicholson, Gerald. <u>Canadian Expeditionary Force, 1914-1919</u>. Ottawa: Queen's Printer, 1962. pp. 233-68. D547.C2.N5.
- O'Cnnnor, Mike. <u>Arras</u>. In the series <u>Airfields & Airmen</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2004. 192 p. D545.A7.O26.
- "The Other Side of the Hill No. XVII: The Battle of Arras: 9<sup>th</sup> of April 1917." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1939): pp. 29-47. Per.
- Pierrefeu, Jean De. <u>L'Offensive du 16 Avril, la Vérité sur l'Affaire Nivelle</u>. Paris: Renaissance du Livre, 1919. 187 p. D545.A5.P5.
- Playfair, I.S.O. "A Minor Operation: The Capture of Infantry Hill—June 14<sup>th</sup>, 1917." <u>Royal Engineers</u> Journal (Sep 1925): pp. 433-37. Per. Monchy-le-Preux.
- Preston, T. "The Cavalry at Arras, 1917." Cavalry Journal (Oct 1931): pp. 521-42. Per.
- . "The Machine Gun Corps (Cavalry) in France, 1916-1918." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> [British] (Oct 1920): pp. 488-99. Per. Pt. 2 of a 10-part article; covers Monchy-le-Preux.
- Reed, Paul. <u>Walking Arras: A Guide to the 1917 Arras Battlefields</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2007. 240 p. D545.A7.R44.

- Rousset, L. <u>La Bataille de L'Aisne (Avril-Mai 1917)</u>. Paris: G. Van Oest Dr. Cie, 1920. 174 p. D545.A5.R6.
- Ryan, Stephen. Petain the Soldier. NY: Barnes, 1969. pp. 103-21. DC342.8.P4.R9.
- Sassoon, Siegfried. <u>Memoirs of an Infantry Officer</u>. NY: Coward, McCann, 1930. pp. 198-206. D640.S3415.
- Savage, Raymond. <u>Allenby of Armageddon</u>. Indianapolis, IN: Bobbs-Merrill, 1926. pp. 156-76. DA69.3.A6.S28.
- Skirrow, Fraser. <u>Massacre on the Marne: The Life and Death of the 2/5<sup>th</sup> Battalion West Yorkshire</u> <u>Regiment in the Great War</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2007. 276 p. D545.M35.S55.

- Tennyson, Brian D. "A Cape Bretoner at War: Letters From the Front 1914-1919." <u>Canadian Military</u> <u>History</u> (Winter 2002): Pp. 37-48. Per. Includes descriptions of Battles at Arras, Passchendaele, Amiens and Cambrai.
- U.S. Army. Infantry school. <u>Monographs of the World War</u>. Ft Benning, GA, 1923? 695 p. D509.U55. Compilation of 75 selected student monographs. See Mono 33.
- Urguhart, H.M. <u>The History of the 16<sup>th</sup> Battalion (The Canadian Scottish) Canadian Expeditionary Force</u> <u>in the Great War, 1914-1919</u>. Toronto: Macmillan, 1932. pp. 210-19. D609.G795.C4.U6.
- Walthert, Matthew. "Neglected Victory: The Canadian Corps at Hill 70." <u>Canadian Military History</u> (Winter 2010): pp. 21-36. Per.
- Watt, Richard M. Dare Call It Treason. NY: Simon & Schuster, 1963. pp. 170-74. D548.W3.
- Wilcockson, Nigel. "Cherisy: 3<sup>rd</sup> May 1917: A Private Soldier's Account." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jan 1979): pp. 86-93. Per. Comparison of personal letters and official accounts at Arras, May 1917, with East Kent Regiment (Buffs).
- Williams, Jeffery. <u>Byng of Vimy: General and Governor General</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 1983. pp. 142-70. U55.B96.W54.
- Wynne, G.C. "The British Attack From Monchy-le-Preux on the 14<sup>th</sup> of April 1917, and a Commentary." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jan 1938): pp. 248-64. Per.
- . "The Development of the German Defensive Battle in 1917, and Its Influence on British Defence Tactics." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1937): pp. 15-32. Per. Battles of Arras and Vimy, 9 Apr.

See Chap. 4 on Bullecourt; Chap. 7 on Bucquoy; and Chap. 8 on Martaux.

### **CHEMIN DES DAMES**

- Compton, T.E. "The French Tanks." <u>Royal United Service Institute Journal (RUSI)</u> (Nov 1920): pp. 637-55. Per. Involvement at Ft. Malmaison in October.
- Lachaux, Gérard. <u>Chemin des Dames: L'Album Souvenir du Front de l'Aisne</u>. Paris: Histoire & Collections, 2007. 195 p. D545.A5.L33.
- Painlevé, Paul. <u>La Vérité sur L'Offensive du 16 Avril, 1917</u>. Paris: Wellhoff et Roche, 1919. 107 p. D544.P3.
- Perré, Jean P. "Initial Appearance of Tanks on the Heights of the Chemin des Dames: Combats of Lafaux Mill 5-6 May 1917." [Translated from the French by F.G. Dumont] Ft. Benning, GA: Infantry School Paper, 1936. 71 p. D608.P4313.

Rarey, George H. "French Tanks in the World War." Infantry Journal (Jul 1927): pp. 50-59. Per.

Rouquerol, Jean J. Le Chemin des Dames, 1917. Paris: Payot, 1934. 194 p. D545.A55.R6.

#### MESSINES/WYTSCHAETE RIDGE

Germans occupied this terrain that dominated the British salient at Ypres. Haig ordered the Second British Army to assault it on 7 Jun. Artillery, underground mines containing 500 tons of explosives, and poison gas canisters prepared their attack. British tanks and infantry then succeeded in demoralizing the German defenders and captured the ridge. Messines was the one "efficient" Allied success of 1917.

- Artillery Operations of the Ninth British Corps at Messines, June 1917. Wash, DC: GPO, 1917. 124 p. D542.Y72.G7.
- Bean, Charles E.W. <u>Official History of Australia In The War of 1914-18</u>. Sydney: Angus & Robertson, 1943. pp. 588-636. D547.A8.O42v4.
- Falls, Cyril. <u>The History of the 36<sup>th</sup> (Ulster) Division</u>. Belfast & London: M'caw, Stevenson & Orr, 1922. pp. 82-106. D546.5.36<sup>th</sup>F34.
- Farrar-Hockley, Anthony H.. "Prelude to Passchendaele." <u>History of the First World War</u> (No 2): pp. 2282-300. Per.

Gallacher, Ian. "The Messines Mines, 1917." Military Illustrated (Jun 1991): pp. 26-31. Per.

- Gorringe, George F. <u>The 47<sup>th</sup> (London) Division 1914-1919</u>. London: Amalgamated, 1922. pp. 95-103. D546.5.47<sup>th</sup>M38.
- Harper, Glyn. "Masterpiece or Massacre: The New Zealand Division and Two Battles of 1917." In <u>1917: Tactics, Training and Technology</u>. Loftus, Australia: Australian Military History Pubs, 2007. pp. 62-70. D521.A15.
- Harrington, Charles. "Plumer of Messines: An Appreciation." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1932): pp. 13-17. Per.
  - \_\_\_\_. Plumer of Messines. London: Murray, 1935. pp. 85-105. DA69.3.P44.H37.
- Harvey, R.N. "British Military Mining, 1915-1917." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Nov/Dec 1931): pp. 509-18. Per.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Military Mining in the Great War." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Dec 1929): pp. 537-48. Per.
- Kincaid-Smith, Malcolm. <u>The 25<sup>th</sup> Division in France and Flanders</u>. London: Harrison, n.d. pp. 50-86. D546.5.25<sup>th</sup>K5.
- Locke, M.E. "Artillery in Europe." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jul/Sep 1917): pp. 294-301. Per. British operations at Messines Ridge.
- Marix Evans, Martin. <u>Over the Top: Great Battles of the First World War</u>. London: Arcturus, 2002. 240 p. D521.M382. See Chap. 9.
- Mullins, Lawrence E. "The Mines at Messines." Military Review (Apr 1965): pp. 18-24. Per.
- Rarey, George H. "The Tank in the World War." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Oct 1926): pp. 410-17. Per. Pt. 1 of a 2-part article; covers Palestine and Messines.
- Sandilands, Harold R. <u>The 23<sup>rd</sup> Division 1914-1919</u>. Edinburgh & London: Blackwood, 1925. pp. 148-73. D546.5.23d.535.
- Passingham, Ian. <u>Pillars of Fire: The Battles of Messines Ridge, June 1917</u>. Stroud, England: Sutton, 1998. 223 p. DS542.M4.P37.
- U.S. Army War College. <u>Attack of the British 9<sup>th</sup> Corps at Messines Ridge</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1917. 148 p. D542.M4.U58.

- Turner, Alexander. <u>Messines 1917: The Zenith of Siege Warfare</u>. Long Island City, NY: Osprey, 2010. 96 p. D542.M4.T87.
- Wyrall, Everard. <u>The History of the 19<sup>th</sup> Division, 1914-1918</u>. London: Arnold, 1932. pp. 88-94. D546.19<sup>th</sup>W87.